Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: Mar. 3rd, 2010

Multipurpose Room

Call to order: 12:27 p.m.

The minutes from the February 2010 meeting were submitted. The motion to approve the minutes carries unanimously.

The winners of the Kenan Teaching awards were announced; they are Constance Knapp from Seidenberg and Geraldine Taini from Dyson. The award will be presented at Commencement.

-------------------------------------

The recommendations of the CDFPT for the New York campus were presented while the applicants were asked to leave the room. 

The CDFPT recommended Lin Drury (Lienhard) for tenure.

The CDFPT recommended Zhaohua Dai (Dyson), Madeline Fernandez (Dyson), Natalia Gershun (Lubin), Vishal Lala (Lubin), Chienting Lin (Seidenberg), Martin Marafioti (Dyson), William Pappenheimer (Dyson) and Ibraiz Tarique for tenure and promotion to Associate Professor.

The CDFPT recommended Susanne O'Callaghan (Lubin), William Offutt (Dyson), and Randi Priluck (Lubin) for promotion to Full Professor.

Walter Antognini moves to approve the recommendation; this is seconded by Harold Brown. The motion to approve carries unanimously.

-------------------------------------

Nominations were requested for the ballot for the NYFC representative to the Provost Review Committee. The current names on the ballot are: Harold Brown, Dyson; Helane Levine-Keating, Dyson; Noushi Rahman, Lubin; P.V. Viswanath, Lubin; and Susan B. del Bene, Lienhard. William Page was nominated by Daniel Greenberg. It was announced that the ballot would be sent immediately after the meeting ended, and the balloting would run through 11:59 pm on Sunday, March 7th.

------------------------------------------------------------

Provost Geoff Brackett delivered his update.

The first update is on the Middle States Monitoring Report and the governance issue associated with the current faculty handbook edition. The Provost met with Susan Berardini and the Faculty Affairs committee to discuss the handbook and timelines for completion. There are meetings with the Westchester Faculty Affairs committee  scheduled for 3/8 and 3/22 to consolidate the process. We're hopeful for release of some material in April. A Board of Trustees meeting is scheduled for 3/18 meet with the BoT's Faculty and Academic Affairs subcommittee to discuss general issues and particulars with FA representatves. Overall, this represents movement forward to meet the August timeline for the monitoring letter.

An update on the Deans searches: Michelle Simon is chairing the search for the Dean of the School of Education. There is a host of viable candidates in the pool. In addition, Trustees Harold Levy and David Steiner met with the Provost to discuss ideas for positioning the School of Education, such as ideas for candidates and to network our school with the state education system. WNET's Celebration of Thinking and Teaching and Learning is to be held this Friday – the success of the ThinkFinity grant funding and the JFK School in Westchester is to be highlighted in the event. Harold Levy has agreed to be celebrity MC, and the secretary of education will be at the luncheon. 

VP Bill McGrath reported on the Lubin Dean's search. The search committee was formed in November with 15 members: 9 faculty, 1 student, 4 administrative/staff, and 1 Trustee. The position was advertised in 20 different places including NYTimes, WSJ, Crain's, and others. To date, there has been contact with 500 inquiries. Another 12 persons were recommended by the search firm; 6 other candidates are being pursued. The next meeting will be on 3/12: 2 days near the end of March are scheduled for interviews. Larry Chiagouris asked when the applicants will be on campus? The applicants are expected to be oncampus in April. The vast majority of applicants are external, with some internal applicants.

The Left Forum will return to Pace on March 19th. This is expected to be a larger event: Jesse Jackson and Noam Chomsky are expected to attend. This is part of leveraging the location of the university. This event constrasts with last year's Buttonwood conference. One highlight are the many student papers being presented – a key element of faculty engagement. 

An update on the IT infrastructure: large changes are providing baseline technology infrastructure for selected classrooms. Next year, they're looking at significant investment in the NYC lecture halls. This year they're placing baseline technologies in smaller classrooms. In addition they're adding wireless service to the student dormitories at the students request. Ravi Ravishanker (CIO, :Ravi”) has managed to accommodate this request very quickly within the budget. 

This is occurring as part of the master planning process for the two campuses. They're working to address the individual issues of each campus while bringing benchmarks up to speed. The University Strategic Planning committee has transitioned from a 3 yr plan to a 5 yr plan. 

Larry Chairgouris asked will the email storage increase as part of the IT investment? The Provost believes the answer to this question is yes, and Ravi may send an update. 

Michael Kazlow asked about the power outage over the weekend, and the difficulty with implementing a Disaster Recovery Plan that has never been tested. Bill McGrath responded that during the outage in Briarcliff Manor, the backup generator quit, and the UPS failed. The software for the DRP is here but it is not fully tested. This building is backup to Briarcliff. Bill will meet with Ravi tomorrow and will update you on a 2nd level of testing. Demos Athanasopoulos noted that he enjoyed a weekend without email. 

------------------------------------------------------------

President Steve Friedman delivered his update.

He began his update by commending Bill and Ravi and Bill Link in maintaining power and heat to Briarcliff Manor and the repair of the backup generator. 

On Finances, the savings offsets to the financial aid overruns are ahead of schedule. Robina Schepp (VP for Enrollment) has reported that the spring enrollment and fall enrollment look good so far. The University's cash position is good. They have had successful meetings with Standard and Poor's and MBNA and a meeting with Moody's is scheduled for next week. A series of downgrades have been announced for higher institutions, but we are confident we are not among them. However, there probably will not be an upgrade. Our capital fundraising process remains on schedule . Currently, the fundraising is north of $98 million, and they hope to reach $100 million before the Leaders and Managers dinner. For example, there are 3000 alumni in the greater Miami area, and 175 people signed up for the event. There are many grateful alumni and it is a long slow process to rebuild alumni relations. Overall, Philanthropy has done a wonderful job.

------------------------------------------------------------

VP Robina Schepp delivered her update.

First, an update on the enrollment for spring and the fall indicators.

For Spring 2010, we enrolled 208 new full-time undergraduates. Our goal was 246 students. This is probably due to the decision to return to the original financial aid package formulas for Fall 09. However, this was balanced out by the increased retention in returning students. In total, there were 5886 returning students. This is 130 more than the goal from last year, and is 90 students over the current year goals. In total, 5841 total undergraduates are enrolled for spring – this is 250 more than Spring 2009.

Overall university enrollment is declining due to the loss of the special teaching cohort group. 487 new graduate students were enrolled (this is the same number as last year) and 3352 returning students (150 fewer than last year, which reflects a 500 student decrease in the teaching cohorts from Spring 2009). Thus, we are seeing more enrollment in the traditional graduate programs. The total graduate enrollment is 3839 students (not including the Law school).

In New York, there were 35 new freshman (4 less than last year), but there were 99 new transfers (23 fewer than last year). This has been the one population where we've seen a big change, due to an inability to serve the increased financial needs of the transfer students. Overall, there are 3908 total fulltime undergraduates (152 more fulltime undergraduates than in Spring 2-09) Currently, Enrollment is working with Christine Shakespeare to articulate the formal relationships with the feeder community colleges to establish a potential “pipeline” of incoming students. One possible promotion item are dual-degree programs, enabling the university to retain these students longer, such as the dual BBA-MBA program. There are a total of 134 new students in NYC and 3774 returning students (179 more than in Spring 2009). There are 264 new graduate students (3 less overall, but 26 fewer in special teaching  cohorts). The total graduate enrollment is 2652 (200 fewer than in Spring 2009).

The Fall 2010 indicators look successful, although this is early in the process and definitive conclusions can't be drawn yet. Overall we have seen only a 1% decrease in undergraduae applications (excluding Nactel and nonmatriculated). Overall there has only been a 1% increase in the number admitted undergraduates. One trend is an increase in quality, particularly in NYC, resulting in an 8% increase in honors admittances. There has been a 16% decrease in CAP students, although that may entail risk since CAP students don't yield merit scholarships. Overall, there is a 42% increase in deposits at this time (however, at this time this is only 25 deposits). Our goal for Fall 2010 is 100 more FT undergraduate students; the stretch goal is 189 students.

In graduate studies (excluding the Law school), there has been a 7% decrease in inquiries. However, this is a nationwide trend due to the increased amount of information available on the web, and a trend here for the last 3 yrs. Overall, there is a 17% increase in applications, and a 56% increase in admitted students (although this is still very early in the process).

In NYC, undergraduate applications have a 3% decrease, although there is a significant increase in PLV . There is a 1% increase in admitted students and a 15% increase in Honors admittances (93 total), principally fueled by the Performing Arts applicants. There is a 22% decrease in CAP student admits (136 total). So far, there is a 14% increase in deposits (11 total) and a 23% increase in housing deposits (10 total). In graduate applications, there is a 2% increase in applicants and an 11% decrease in admitted students (26 total). 

Joseph DiBenedetto asked about if the university had approx. 450 CAP admittances, and how many more would be admitted before the process would conclude? Robina noted that Pace uses rolling admissions. Currently there is a plan to examine the number of CAP deposits on May 1, and then make a decision on waitlisting included admitted students who had not made deposits. Note that the current target is to increase the overall number of enrolled students by 5%, and this is expected to increase  the CAP students proportionately; however, this goal may not be realized. The actual CAP numbers will be forwarded to the Secretary for dissemination. Overall, the number of CAP students last year was fewer than in the prior year.

Demosthenes Athanasopoulos noted that this exchange is unfair to CAP students and does not reflect the responsibilities of the Faculty Council.

Robert Wiener asked about the ratio of enrolled CAP students to regular enrolled students in Fall 2009. Robina will send that information. 

William Offutt asked if the target for new students for Fall 2010 is up by 100 students,   with a flat application pool, and relatively decreased financial aid? Robina noted that the packaging parameters for financial aid to new students was produced with McGuire Associates based on the university goals. Based on the model, we are targeting a 2.5% tuition increase and increase in the discount rate with an expectation of 189 additional students and a net tuition revenue return of +2 million. However, we wanted to be conservative in achieving that 189 students, so we budgeted for only 100 students. Bill asked if what will drive the 5% increase in students? Robina noted that is based on increased discount rate. She noted that the models assume that the applicants look the same each year; however, this year with increased quality is associated with increased risk with possibly increased costs due to merit awards. Bill noted that historical yield has been down, and he is skeptical. 

Walter Antognini asked if the increase in discount rate is relative to what had been budgeted last year or awarded? Robina noted that this is relative to what was awarded.   One of the strategies for this coming year was to keep maintain a flat tuition with a lower discount rate. However, this strategy would have prevented us from passing on tuition costs to the continuing students. There is value in raising tuition but in needs to be kept within a competitive range. Vince Barrella noted that the problem was not with the amount of financial aid, but that the amount of financial aid had not been budgeted. If the budget had included the overage, then the overage would not have been an issue. Steve Friedman noted that another component of the problem was that there was much too much aid to continuing students, and this problem is being addressed. 

Martin Topol asked about the aid to continuing students. He observed that we didn't account for the 7.5 unemployment rate and that our student pool would be caught in the recession. The financial needs kicked in, resulting in our increased financial aid packages, but what have we done to address this? Especially since the recession is not over and is expected to affect our students through September of next year. Robina noted that the financial aid review committee is meeting weekly, including Toby Winer, Steve Johnson and myself. The committee is reviewing every piece of information and is developong robust reports that can track the needs in the new and continuing student population. That is expected to provide a better ability to make decision points and respond to changes and to model the packages before we release them. Steve Friedman noted that we are downloading information from Banner daily and monitoring the information.

Daniel Strahs asked about the use of the McGuire models. Robina noted that this is a new model incorporating last year's experiences; however, they are not moving away from the McGuire models. They are also using Noel-Levitz models to distribute aid to continuing students; however, the financial aid review committee is examining the aid models for continuing students and this may be changed. A question was asked about the objectives used in constraining/designing the models, and it was noted that the driving objective for the last few years has been the net tuition revenue. Another constraint used in selecting the model has been to  maintain or improve the quality of the applicant pool. The current model calls for slight 5-point decrease in the SAT scores in NYC; however, this is not matched with our current applicant pool.

Dan Greenberg made some observations about the rise in honors admittances with respect to CAP students. He's noticed in teaching several learning communities that there's a growing tendency to have bimodal distributions, and that this should be considered as an unhealthy trend. The growing number of Honors students increases the academic quality, but there's a risk in covering their financial aid and this increase should not come at the expense of a stable financial situation. Robina noted that this is a false impression; she reports the Honors and CAP tendencies because they're easily reportable. However, the model works to achieve the greatest number of enrollments from the applicant pool. Our “sweet spot” is actually just under the Honors group, since we yield better from there and require less financial aid with no sacrifice in quality. The financial contribution at the two ends of the spectrum is not so different: Honors students receive large merit awards but they have less financial need, while CAP is has small or no merit awards with larger needs.

Nancy Reagin summarized that we are offering more financial aid this year, however this year we are budgeting for it; however the increased discount rate is only for new incoming students only. Robina noted that we are trying to step down the financial aid number for the continuing students very carefully so as to maintain the retention numbers. We have created a large appeal pool for continuing students as the awards are stepped down to allow a response to student needs. Nancy asked if the increasing financial aid offers to new students are substantially increasing the yield compared to last year? Robina responded that as you raise tuition in the 3rd and 4th year, the discount rate decreases. 

Walter Raubichek noted that there are 179 more returning students than last year, and asked about the factors causing this. Robina noted that the 179 is due to overall growth in enrollment, with larger classes each year. This May we graduate the Fall 2006 class which was very small. 

Demos noted that cap students pay salary. For example, Harold Blancke would be considered part of CAP today. Part of our mission is not just to balance the budget mechanism, but to be educators and teachers. He also congratulated Robina on the  new electronic deliver of graduate applications. But he asked if you can you increase the resolution of the scanned documents. Robina promised to talk to Ravi. 

Chris Malone noted that honors students are retained at a higher rate. While they may receive a larger discount, they are retained for 4 years. Every year we can transfer in existing Pace students, but is a much larger job retaining students. 

Robina closed with a call to come to conversion activities, preview days and calling programs.

------------------------------------------------------------

James Stenerson, Director of the CTLT provided an update on new instructional technology initiatives.

These initiatives are funded through the student instructional technology fees started in September 2009; decisions on the use of these fees are made with by the student technology committee which includes student representatives. 

The challenge on the NYC campus is to get a computer classroom since they are in use. Due to this they are pioneering a mobile computer classroom, where netbooks and a virtual network will be made available. This is a pilot program and they are relying on feedback to evaluate this. The mobile classroom “lives” in the library and is used there when not in use as a classroom. 

Lecture capture is a new technology to capture both the podium and the powerpoint; captured movies can be uploaded on Blackboard. This is available on the NYC, PLV, and the Law school.

The videoconference rooms are being redone since they are 11 yrs old. VC rooms in NY, PLV and the White Plains Graduate Center will be redone over spring break. High definition with 65” monitors, with new audio.

Several enhanced classrooms have been remodeled with podium controls. Right now they are moving slowly, since the systems are pricey. Currently they are looking at every classroom to ensure that something is available in every room. Between all of the campuses, there are approximately 90 rooms without equipment. 

Demos noted that these new rooms are great (W628), but they need dimmer switches. Martin noted that similar installations have been done in the past and they are expensive retrofits.

A new change which is not funded by IT fee is the new version of Blackboard. The new version of Blackboard (v 9.0) will be released on May 17. The interface looks quite different, but is has very similar enhancements including blogs and other new features. CTLT will host open lab sessions in March. There will be a dedicated day on May 20th to enable copying of courses. They're trying to include WebX and other computer conferencing software with Blackboard. 

Alan Rabinowitz asked about the digital dropbox. Stenerson noted that it has been replaced, but he can't provide an exact description. 

Walter asked about lecture capture. This is a software installed on the laptop to capture powerpoint and a small camera to capture the faculty member behind the podium. Both signals are incorporated into a single stream with a split-screen. It was noted that if you don't use powerpoint, then the laptop may be placed in the back of the room to capture a wider angle at a cost of graininess.

Martin asked who will own the captured lecture? Stenerson replied that the use is up to you. It will be connected into the blackboard course shell. However, he is not aware of any institutional agreement to market any products. 

The Faculty Institute will be on Monday/Tuesday May 17/18 on the PLV campus. The focus is on the Globalization of Higher Education, including a serious look at the landscape of students with disabilities.

------------------------------------------------------------

Susan Berardini made a report on behalf of the Faculty Affairs committee. The NYFA committee has met 4 times in the past month (2/1,2/8,2/15 and 3/1). The meetings are used to review of Part II of the faculty handbook to edit sections dealing with dismissal, hearings, and grievance. We expect to review benefits in March. We have videoconferences scheduled with the Westchester FA committee. The finalized draft will be submitted to the Faculty Councils when completed. 

There being no old business, and no new business.

The call was made to adjourn and adjournment was passed at 1:55 pm.

Respectfully submitted,

Daniel Strahs

Secretary, New York Faculty Council

Attendance list:

	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Anderson, Dennis 
	CSIS

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	Bachenheimer Bruce
	Management & Management Science

	Barnet, Todd 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Barrella, Vincent 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Berardini, Susan 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Brown, Harold 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Dai, Zhaohua
	Chemistry & Physical Sciences

	DiBenedetto, Joseph
	Accounting

	Dory, John 
	Management and Management Science

	Evans, Brian
	Education

	Garcia-Rodriguez, Antonia 
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Goldleaf, Steven 
	English

	Gopalakrishna, Pradeep 
	Marketing

	Greenberg, Daniel 
	History

	Herman, Susan                                    
	Dyson College of Arts and Sciences

	Hoefer, Peter
	Management

	Hussey, Mark 
	English

	Johnson, Donna 
	History

	Joseph, Anthony
	CSIS

	Kazlow, Michael 
	Mathematics

	Kessler, Eric 
	Management and Management Science

	Kilbane, James
	School of Education

	Kolluri, Satish
	Communication Studies

	Lala, Vishal                         
	Lubin School of Business

	Levine-Keating, Helane
	English

	Malone, Christopher
	Political Science

	Marafioti, Martin
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Morreale, Joseph
	Economics

	Morris, Barry
	Communication Studies

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Nankin, Conrad
	Marketing

	Nakeeb, Diana
	Modern Languages & Cultures

	Nam, Jouahn
	Finance and Economics

	Nayak, Meghana
	Political Science

	Offutt, William
	History/ Honors Program

	Pajo, Judith
	Sociology /Anthroplogy

	Paul, John
	Legal Studies

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting / Publishing

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Raskin, Sherman
	English /Publishing

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Richardson, Katherine
	Management and Management Science

	Ronen, Tavy
	Finance and Economics

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Sen, Kaustav
	Accounting

	Shin, Namchul
	CSIS

	Strahs, Daniel
	Biology & Health Sciences

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Wiener, Robert
	Legal Studies

	Winch, Janice
	Management and Management Science


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	Joseph Ryan
	Criminal Justice/NYC and PLV

	Mel Isaacson
	Library

	Lynne Byrne
	Lubin School of Business


